

ОЛІМПІАДИ З АНГЛІЙСЬКОЇ МОВИ

11 клас

Read a text about graffiti and street art, and for questions 1 to 10 choose the correct answer.

A long history

People have been painting and writing on walls throughout history. In prehistoric times, people in Africa and Europe used to paint pictures of animals and people in caves. Graffiti has been found on buildings at ancient sites in Greece, Italy, Syria and Iraq. In the Roman town of Pompeii, archaeologists have found numerous examples of graffiti written in Latin. These include religious, political and romantic messages, and even some magic spells!

Modern times

In the late twentieth century, graffiti and street art became an international phenomenon. In the 1970s, young people in New York used pens to write their names, or 'tags', on walls around the city. One of the first 'taggers' was Demetrius, a teenager from a Greek family. Demetrius's tag was TAKI 183. TAKI was his nickname and 183 was the number of the street he lived on – 183rd Street. At first, he wrote his tag on walls in his neighbourhood. Then he started tagging in subway stations on the way to and from school. When the subway train stopped at a station, he would jump off, write his tag on the wall and then jump back on before the doors closed. Other teenagers noticed Demetrius's tag and started to write their own. Soon, New York's walls, buses and subway trains were covered with tags: Barbara 62, Joe 182 ...

Later on, some teenagers started writing tags with aerosol paints. Their tags were bigger, more colourful and took more time and imagination than the simple, pen-written tags. The trend spread and from the 1970s, aerosol paint graffiti became a common sight on trains, buses and walls in cities around the world. In the 1990s, graffiti continued but there was also an explosion in street art around the world. Some artists wanted to make political points and produced art that tried to make people think about war, inequality and discrimination. Other street artists were more concerned with producing beautiful, attractive work. In South America, many street artists went to work in poor areas adding colour, life and beauty to grey, city walls.

Art or vandalism?

Is graffiti art or vandalism? This depends on your point of view, but in many countries, writing or painting on public or private property is considered vandalism. Many street artists have been stopped by the police and some have had to pay fines.

Many city councils complain about the high cost of cleaning graffiti off buildings, buses and trains. In some areas, councils have tried to encourage artists not to paint randomly on walls by allowing them to work in designated areas. Taiwan is one such place and there are 'graffiti zones' where artists are free to paint and write on walls. In São Paulo in Brazil, the city council has even allowed some graffiti artists to paint on the city's subway trains.

And what does the art world think of graffiti and street art? Recently, there has been a growing recognition of its value as an art form. There have been major exhibitions of street art in galleries in Paris, London and Los Angeles. The American artist Elura Emerald organised a street art exhibition at a New York gallery in 2008. She defended street artists, saying 'artists who paint on the street are merely expressing themselves, not hurting anyone. They should be appreciated and celebrated'.

Who are the artists?

Most street artists are anonymous, but others have become globally famous. Here are three stars of the street art world:

- Os Gêmeos are identical twin brothers from São Paulo. They paint everything from tags to huge, colourful pictures of people on the sides of buildings. Their work is often so big that they need cranes to help them work. In 2007, they covered the whole of a castle in Scotland with paint.
- Blek le Rat started out painting rats on the walls of his home city, Paris. Nowadays, he tries to make people think about different social issues and problems. He paints pictures of homeless people in big cities to encourage residents to think about the problem of homelessness.
- Faith47 is from Cape Town in South Africa. She paints big, colourful pictures of people and animals and likes to explore different locations. Her work is found on pavements, in empty factories and on abandoned cars. She likes the fact that most street art is temporary and will soon be removed by weather or cleaners from the city council. For her, this reflects how life is full of change with its cycle of endings and new beginnings.

Street art and the global village

It is impossible to know how street art will develop in the future but certain trends are emerging. While most street artists are young people who paint in their city or neighbourhood, more and more street artists are travelling and working around the globe. Other artists are using the internet to talk to each other and share photos of their work. Also, the art world is giving more recognition to street art as a legitimate art form. Although we don't know what will happen to street art in the future, we can be sure that it is here to stay!

- 1. Graffiti and street art were only popular in the United States in the late twentieth century.**
a. True
b. False
- 2. In the 1970s, young people in New York used spray paint to create elaborate murals on buildings.**
a. True
b. False
- 3. Street art is gaining more appreciation as a legitimate art form.**

- a. True b. False
4. **City councils have no issues with cleaning graffiti off buildings, buses, and trains.**
a. True b. False
5. **Blek le Rat began his career by painting rats on the walls of Paris.**
a. True b. False
6. **Faith47 doesn't hail from Cape Town, South Africa.**
a. True b. False
7. **Who started out painting rats on the walls of Paris and now paints pictures of homeless people?**
a. Os Gêmeos b. Blek le Rat c. Demetrius
8. **Which city is known for having 'graffiti zones' where artists are allowed to paint?**
a. Paris b. São Paulo c. London
9. **Which city council allowed graffiti artists to paint on the city's subway trains?**
a. Paris b. London c. São Paulo
10. **What was the nickname of the teenager who started tagging with the name TAKI 183?**
a. Demetrius b. Barbara c. Os Gêmeos

You will hear part of an interview with a language expert called Rod Chambers, who is talking about languages which are at risk of disappearing.

For questions 1- 5, choose the best answer A, B or C.



- 1. When talking about why languages become extinct, Rod says that**

A parents tend not to consider the language choices they make.

B people recognise the need to be able to communicate widely.

C some schools refuse to continue teaching minority languages.

2. What does Rob say about the ways in which languages can be saved?

- A Some of the ideas are less helpful than others.
- B Promoting a minority language is easier than people think.
- C The methods won't be successful without public support.

3. When talking about the importance of keeping languages alive, Rod says that

- A languages can be compared to living creatures.
- B there are more important global issues to deal with.
- C the matter of culture loss isn't taken seriously enough.

4. Rod says that data collected as part of language-saving projects can

- A inform youngsters about their own family history.
- B be used in teacher training courses.
- C help a language come back into use.

5. What does Rod say listeners can do to help save languages?

- A Encourage native speakers to use their language more.
- B Attend foreign language classes in their local area.
- C Approach experts to help on recording languages.

II. Are these sentences true or false?

		True	False
6	Rod Chambers realized the importance of endangered languages when he visited an isolated community during his university studies.		
7	Rod Chambers believes that saving a language requires efforts from the entire community, including speakers of the majority language.		

8	Rod Chambers thinks that saving endangered languages is not worth the effort.		
9	Rod Chambers draws a parallel between saving a language and protecting rainforests or endangered animal species.		
10	Rod Chambers is currently focused on creating a dictionary for an endangered language.		

In this part, you will select from three writing tasks. Choose the one that you think you are most capable of writing about. Then begin writing your essay on the pages provided.

1. Many students work part-time while they are still at school or get a job in their summer holidays. What are the arguments for and against working and going to school at the same time? Write an essay in which you

- state the advantages and disadvantages
- describe jobs you would work in if you had the opportunity
- explain how working at an early age can affect your future life

2. Who hasn't been represented on the banknotes of the Ukrainian hryvnia, yet deserves recognition? Whether your example is serious or ridiculous, provide at least three arguments in support of this person's inclusion.

3. People often create art in response to cultural and political movements taking place in the world. If you had to create a piece of art in response to a current event, what would you choose to respond to and how would you use art to do so?

